The Honorable Bob Ferguson

June 17, 2010

Page 3  


June 17, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing an amendment of the county’s existing reimbursement agreements with a state-owned bank in Germany (Helaba) related to variable rate demand bonds that were issued on behalf of the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) in 2001.  The proposed amendment would add the full faith and credit pledge of the county as additional security for the county’s payments to Helaba under the reimbursement agreements.  This would effectively create a “double-barreled” financing arrangement such as has been used on previous WTD bond issues to help reduce borrowing costs.

As background, the county issued two series of variable rate demand bonds totaling $100 million in 2001 (the 2001 bonds) to provide financing for the WTD ongoing capital program.  The 2001 bonds were secured solely by WTD’s sewer revenues, with enhanced credit support provided by letters of credit from Helaba bank.  On the strength of this enhanced credit support, the bonds carry Aaa/AAA ratings from Moody’s and S&P respectively.  Currently, Helaba pays the debt service payments to bondholders directly and, pursuant to the agreements, is reimbursed by the county from available WTD sewer revenues.

Unless Helaba approves a renewal of the letters of credit, the current reimbursement agreements will expire in August 2010.  Recently, Helaba informed the county that, as a result of the turmoil in the financial markets in recent years, it is unable to renew the agreements based on the existing terms.  However, Helaba did propose that it would be able to extend the letters of credit if the current agreements are amended to add the full faith and credit pledge of the county as additional security beyond the lien on sewer revenues.  Given the recent changes in the market for bank credit support, the county’s financial advisor does not view this requirement as unreasonable.  This is a preferred alternative to the scenarios wherein and anticipates that the county would either be required to offer a full faith and credit pledge to alternative bank providers or would have to pay a significantly higher annual fee for an alternative credit facility that is backed solely by sewer revenues.

The county has used double-barreled financing arrangements in the past to support WTD’s capital financing program.  The economic benefits include lower borrowing costs and no requirement to set aside additional cash in the form of a bond reserve account.  To date, approximately $730 million of WTD’s outstanding fixed rate bonds are double-barreled.  In January 2010, the County issued $100 of new variable rate demand bonds on behalf of WTD that are also double-barreled.  It is also worth noting that because the proposed pledge of the full faith and credit would apply only to the Helaba reimbursement agreements rather than to the 2001 bonds themselves, the county would effectively create the benefits of double-barreled financing without reducing its overall general obligation debt capacity.

The county has been pleased with the pricing performance of the 2001 bonds since their inception.  Even during the 2008 financial crisis, the weekly rate resets on the bonds have been consistent with the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association (SIFMA) short-term index.  Helaba is viewed as a very strong bank and has the added protection of grandfathered guarantees from two German states backing the letter of credit.  Given that the pricing and other terms of the Helaba proposal are viewed as reasonably favorable, the county’s financial advisor therefore has recommended that the county continue with Helaba rather than incur the additional time and expense of seeking a new letter of credit provider.  Helaba’s proposal involves an increase in their fee for providing the letters of credit that will increase the rest of the financing by $280,000 per year.  The financial advisor believes this is still a better price then could be obtained from another bank.  If the market’s perception of Helaba were to deteriorate, however, causing an unacceptable increase in the interest rates for the 2001 bonds, the county would have the option of terminating the agreements and either pursuing alternative credit support from another bank or converting the bonds to a fixed rate.  By extending the Helaba letter of credit and adding the full faith and credit pledge of the county, the county locks in an agreement with favorable pricing terms and retains the flexibility to make changes in the future if market conditions warrant.
While Ordinances 14171 and 14172, which authorized the 2001 bonds, delegated considerable authority to the Finance Director to accept the terms of the original and subsequent reimbursement agreements, the addition of the full faith and credit pledge of the county as security for the payments does require that the council approve the proposed amendment of these ordinances. 

Because the current agreement expires on August 10, 2010, it is important that the council approves this proposed amendment by mid-July.  Absent such timely action, there would not be sufficient time to obtain a replacement letter of credit provider prior to the expiration date and the county would therefore need to use internal funds to retire the $100 million of the 2001 bonds and would subsequently bear the cost and administrative efforts associated with a replacement issuance in the future.  

Thank you for your consideration of this request.  If you have any questions regarding these proposed bonds, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division at 263-9254 or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 

296-1168.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
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        Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst




        Pat Hamacher, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst



Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive



Rhonda Berry, Assistant Deputy County Executive


Joe Woods, Council Relations Manager, Executive Office



Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget and the Office of 


        Strategic Planning and Performance Management


Bob Burns, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks
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